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1. The inspection 
 
HM Inspectorate of Education (HMIe)  published a report on Standards and 
Quality in Hazlehead Primary School. Working with the school, the education 
authority prepared an action plan indicating how they would address the main 
points for action identified in the original HMIE inspection report. 
 
Education Officers have since visited the school to asses the extent to which the 
school was continuing to improve the quality of its work and to evaluate progress 
made in responding to the man points for action in the initial report. 
 
 
 
2.  Continuous improvement 
 
The school had continued to make very good progress in attainment and 
achievement. In June 2006, most pupils attained or exceeded the expected 
levels for their stage in reading, writing and mathematics. 
 
The school had continued to improve the very good quality of teaching and 
learning by ensuring that teachers shared with pupils what they were intended to 
learn and by enabling pupils to evaluate and assess each other’s work against 
agreed criteria that had been shared with the group at the outset.  
 
Formative assessment strategies and techniques were investigated and 
introduced, including pupil involvement in peer and self assessment and the 
introduction of teaching and learning techniques to enable pupils to learn in the 
style best suited to their needs. 
 
 
2. Progress towards meeting main points for action 
 
The initial inspection report published in October 2005 identified one main point 
for action.  
 
3.3 Improve the consistency of teaching processes by giving pupils more 
responsibility for their own learning. 
 
The school had made very good progress towards meeting this main point for 
action. 



 
In-Service training sessions were held to investigate and evaluate strategies. 
Mind-mapping, thinking skills and learning styles were investigated and informed 
classroom practice. The introduction into all classrooms of formative assessment 
techniques led to pupils and teachers having a better understanding of progress 
in learning. 
 
5-14 level targets and learning intentions were shared with pupils and they were 
given greater responsibility for their own learning. For example, in mathematics, 
revision booklets were provided and pupils were invited to take the topics in any 
order and work at their own pace and note any areas of difficulty.  
A traffic lights system was introduced to enable pupils to inform the teachers their 
level of understanding of a task. 
 
Teachers made good use of questioning to enable pupils to show their 
understanding and breadth of knowledge and to set challenges.  
 
Pupils worked well in groups and in pairs and were supportive of each other. 
They interacted well with their peers and with staff in the course of their learning. 
They were enthusiastic about their learning and engaged well with the tasks set. 
Success criteria and next steps of learning were shared with pupils and some 
pupils were able to identify their own development needs and how to address 
them. 
 
Changes to school policies were identified as necessary to incorporate formative 
assessment strategies but this had not been completed as Curriculum for 
Excellence developments would also mean changing policies and it was felt that 
the two should be done together. 
 
4.  Conclusion 
 
Overall the education authority and the school had made very good progress in 
meeting the main points for action. 
 
As was indicated in the initial inspection report, HMIE will make no further visits 
to the school in connection with this inspection. 
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